Draft Minutes—September 19, 2006
Academic Senate Minutes and Notes—October 6, 2009

COASTLINE COMMUNITY COLLEGE

ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING

October 6, 2009
MINUTES and NOTES
Present:
Gayle Berggren, Cheryl Chapman, Bob Covert, Jeanette Ellis, Fred Feldon, Marilyn Fry, Pedro Gutierrez, Ann Holliday, Dan Johnson, Nancy Jones, Linda Kuntzman, Lisa Lee, Ken Leighton, Margaret Lovig, Ted Marcus, Ailene Nguyen, Christy Nguyen, Jeanne Oelstrom, Catherine Palmer, Celeste Ryan, James Schilling, Cheryl Stewart, Terry Strauss-Thacker, Michael Warner, Randall Warwick, Susan Winterbourne, Wendy Sacket (Classified Delegate), Bob Fey (CFE/AFT Executive Director, Local 1911), Barbara Price (CCA/CTA President) 

Absent: 
Helen McClure (ex), Stacey Phelps (ex), Remon Wahba (ex), Michelle Wild (ex)
Guests:
Michael Bare (Coastline Bookstore Manager), Bill Carpenter (District Consultant), Nancy Soto Jenkins (Coastline Articulation Officer)
At 12:33 p.m. Nancy Jones led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag in the Fourth Floor Conference Room of the Coastline College Center.

COLLEGE/SENATE COMMITTEE REPORTS
Grant Team:  Cheryl Stewart said that the Grant Team is mainly looking for funds for Second Life.  Ann Holliday said that we want to be sure that money is not taken from General Funds for this project.  Nancy Jones suggested that the team check on Tech-Prep grants.  Other colleges are applying for them.

Curriculum Committee:  Curriculum Committee Co-Chair Marilyn Fry said that, unfortunately, the Coastline Foundation had scheduled its big Endowment Celebration with dignitaries and those who had contributed money to the Coastline endowment for the same afternoon as the regularly scheduled Curriculum Committee meeting.  Therefore, to accommodate Curriculum Committee members who were invited to the event, the location of the meeting was changed to the Le-Jao Center in Room 202, which was too small for the large group at the meeting, including a number of guests.  Then after about an hour, those Curriculum Committee members who were invited to the event were told that it was starting, and all the Deans and many other Curriculum Committee members left.  Marilyn said that she left the meeting but stayed at the Foundation Event for only for 15 minutes.  Curriculum Committee Co-Chair Margaret Lovig said that she was leaving but realized that we still had guests who had not had a chance to present their course outlines and that, if she left, the Curriculum Committee would no longer have a quorum.  So she had to miss the event.  Usually for the first meeting of the fall semester, there is not much business to deal with; however, there were over 100 course outlines to approve, and it was a very long meeting.  The meeting lasted from 1:00 until after 4:00 p.m., even with conducting business straight through while the Foundation Endowment Celebration was going on.

Committee Lists:  Vice President of Committees Pedro Gutierrez said that we are still trying to fill out all the positions on all the committees.  Nancy Jones passed around a sign-up sheet for committees that still need members.

Newport Beach Learning Center Committee:  Margaret Lovig said that she was asked to serve on the committee to hire a construction manager but will be out of town next week, when the hiring committee will hold its first meeting, so she cannot attend.  So we have to find someone else to serve on this committee.  Usually, on a project like this, a construction firm is hired that takes care of all the details and of all the subcontracting.  To save money, Coastline is hiring a construction manager and then will hire individual subcontractors based on that manager’s recommendations.  The call has gone out to hire a construction manager.  

At 12:45 p.m. Nancy Jones called the meeting to order.
AGENDA/MINUTES/CONSENT CALENDAR

Ann Holliday move to adopt the agenda (second, Cheryl Stewart).  MSU
Ann Holliday moved to remove from the Consent Calendar the appointment of Margaret Lovig to the Newport Beach Learning Center Construction Manager Hiring Committee and to make it an action item to appoint someone else in her place (second, Cheryl Stewart).  MSC with 18 votes

Cheryl Stewart said that we need to add the Student Success Committee to the Committee Reports.

Roll Call:  Nancy Jones said that the following Senators have notified the Senate Office that they will not be able to attend the meeting today:  Helen McClure and Remon Wahba.

Bob Covert moved to approve the minutes of September 15, 2009 (second, Cheryl Stewart).  MSU 
Margaret Lovig moved to accept the Consent Calendar (second, Pedro Gutierrez).  MSU

CONSENT CALENDAR
· Meri Rogoff to serve on the Curriculum Committee for Bob Covert

· Pedri Gutierrez to serve as replacement for Nancy Jones on the Chancellor’s Hiring Committee

· Son Kim Vo to serve on the International and Intercultural Committee

· Malinni Roeun to serve as Interim Senator for Michelle Wild

· Barbara Leigh Tonelli to serve as Interim Senator for Stacey Phelps

· Nancy Jones to serve as Coastline’s Voting Delegate to the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges plenary sessions for the academic year of 2009-2010

· Ann Holliday to serve on the Student Finance and Bookstore Task Force

ACTION ITEMS
Academic Senate Minutes:  Marilyn Fry read an e-mail from a former Senator who remarked about reading in the Senate minutes last year “A Senator said....Another Senator agreed....A Senator said....Another Senator replied.”  The former Senator said that constituents want to know what their Senators say about issues.  Marilyn Fry said that when she first became the Academic Senate Recording Secretary in 1996, people’s names had always been used in the minutes and she continued to do so until a few years ago, when a couple of Senators complained and preferred anonymity.  Cheryl Stewart said that Roberts Rules of Order say that an organization’s minutes should have only the action items that were voted on:  the actual business of the organization.  It is a legal document.  Marilyn Fry said that we have added “Notes” to the title:  Minutes and Notes.  Cheryl Stewart said that we have decided at Coastline that the Senate wants both minutes and notes.  That is why, when she was Academic Senate President, she had the motions and resolutions put in bold print.  Then a person could read through all the discussion and clearly see what the actual actions taken were.  The Coast Community College Board of Trustees produces two separate documents for its meetings:  the official minutes with all the business conducted and a separate document with notes about the meeting.  Those notes are available for those who want to see them for a period of time; then they are destroyed.  

Nancy Jones said that, as President, she recalls going back to previous minutes to review notes for what the discussion was about.  She finds the notes helpful.  Ann Holliday looked information up in her Roberts Rules of Order and found a section that says that minutes can contain text information:  proceedings and transitions.  Also, it says that speakers are to be fully identified.  Reports from meetings should have the exact words of the reports.  Pedro wondered if we should have two documents like the Board’s.  Cheryl Stewart said that we have accepted the present format with both actions and notes.  The question today is whether we should use the names of speakers during discussion.  We used to use Senators’ names, but then we discontinued it.  Ken Leighton said that a few Senators had an issue, so that was why it was dropped.  He doesn’t find a problem with using names.  At the next meeting when the Senate is approving the draft minutes of the previous meeting, a person can say, “Please leave this out of the minutes.”  People have said that in meetings before, and their request has been honored.  Jeanne Oelstrom said that when people go to elect Senators, they want to know what the Senators have been doing and what they have said.  Margaret Lovig said that Senators are sent a draft copy of minutes before others see the final approved copy.  They can make requests and corrections at the next meeting before the minutes and notes go out to everyone else.  Cheryl Chapman said that not everyone speaks at meetings.  So if constituents want to know what their elected representatives think about issues, they may not know if certain Senators rarely speak in a meeting.  

Ken Leighton moved that the Academic Senate continue to include both minutes and notes for its meetings and to use people’s names in the minutes and notes (second, Bob Covert).  MSC with 1 no    
Senate Representative to Serve on the Hiring Committee for the Newport Beach Learning Center:  Nancy Jones said that, since Margaret Lovig cannot serve on the hiring committee, we need to appoint another Senator.  Do we have any volunteers?  Dan Johnson said that he would serve on the committee.  Nancy thanked him.  Margaret Lovig said that the hiring committee will hold its first meeting on Tuesday, October 13,  from 9:00 a.m. until 1:00 p.m.

Ann Holliday moved that the Academic Senate appoint Dan Johnson to serve on the Newport Beach Learning Center Construction Management Hiring Committee (second, Ken Leighton).  MSU 

Resolution on 50% Law:  Cheryl Stewart said that this resolution is not ready.

Cheryl Stewart moved to table the Resolution on the 50% Law until a future meeting (second, Bob Covert).  MSU

SPECIAL REPORTS/UPDATES
Degree Audit Project:  Bill Carpenter said that he was happy to be back at Coastline to report on this District project.  He retired after 25 years at Golden West College.  After he retired, Coastline President Ding-Jo Currie asked him to work at Coastline as a consultant on several projects.  Now, as Acting Chancellor, she has asked him to head up the Degree Audit Project for the Coast Community College District.  He is here today to share the results of this project.  He and the articulation officers from the three colleges in the District worked all summer to put together an accurate document of the similarities and differences in the course numbers, names, and descriptions at the three colleges, side by side on a grid, so that everyone can see how students in the District might be confused about what courses they should take.  Bill Carpenter said that Coastline is very fortunate to have Nancy Soto Jenkins as its articulation officer.  

He has already shared this at several committees at Coastline, so some people may have heard his presentation before.  Ding-Jo Currie asked him to give presentations at all three of the academic senates and curriculum committees in the District.

In the past, students in the District may have identified with only one of the colleges and would have taken all or almost all of their courses from that one college.  But, now, 26% of the District’s 87,000 students during the last academic year (2008-2009) took one or more courses from another college in the District.  So our students are really all-District students although they receive their degrees or certificates from one particular college.  The people working on this project are simply gathering information and making recommendations.  They are not in the position to make decisions about what should or should not be changed.  That is a faculty prerogative.

Bill Carpenter handed out a colorful legal-size chart that focuses only on some of the CSU and IGETC transfer requirements with the three colleges’ course offerings to fulfill those requirements shown side by side.  On this document one can easily see the differences in wording and the different courses.  For example, in the description of the first requirement, both Orange Coast College and Golden West College call it Area A and describe it “Communication in the English Language and Critical Thinking.”  Coastline calls it Group A and describes it “English Language Communication and Critical Thinking.”  The articulation officers all agreed that the wording will be changed to be the same at all three colleges for the next catalogs.  
Also, one can see that the three colleges call their A1 required courses different disciplines or departments.  Orange Coast College calls its department Speech Communication; Golden West College calls its department Communication Studies; and Coastline calls its department Speech.  One can see how students might be confused and might wonder if Golden West College’s Communication Studies G110 is the same or different from Orange Coast College’s Speech Communication A110 or Coastline’s Speech C110.  It would be a good idea for faculty in the three departments to get together and discuss this issue.  In other General Education requirements, we find that course numbers are not the same at all three colleges, units are not the same, and some GE requirements are placed in different departments.  For example, the same course with the same name may be placed in the Area or Group C, Arts and Humanities, at one college but placed in Area or Group D, Social Sciences, at another college.  When the student applies for graduation from his or her home college, that college has to consider that course only in the area or group that it was taken in at the other college.  So students might be missing requirements even though they took a course that would have met the requirement at their home college.  When the student transfers to a university, the counselors at the university have to put the course in the category for which it was taken; they cannot apply the course to another category.  
Although Bill Carpenter handed out only a portion of the report to Senators today, a complete copy of all the courses will be available in the Coastline Academic Senate Office for people to see. 

A great accomplishment is that the three college presidents have agreed that the spring schedule for each college will print the grids for all three colleges.  One caveat is that they have to reflect the current catalog.  The California State University system changed some of its requirements and some of the courses it would accept.  Coastline was a little later in printing its catalog, so it is the only college able to get those changes in time to print them.  We are hoping to have support that we are moving in the right direction with this project to help our students be successful.  However, any changes will have to come from the faculty themselves.  
We hope that the departments at all three colleges will meet together and will together agree on any changes that might be made.  The whole purpose of this project is to avoid student confusion in our District.  We recommend that a system be set up whereby the departments are brought together to see if they can resolve any of these confusing issues.  If it is decided that a course at one college is not the same as a course at another college, then, in Bill’s opinion, those courses should not have the same number.  Articulation officers have agreed to meet on a regular basis.  Marilyn Fry said that several summers ago Chancellor Ken Yglesias brought together representatives (usually department chairs) from each of the three colleges to meet as a group to see if they could achieve common course numbering in the District.  The department chairs or representatives were paid 3 Lecture Hour Equivalents (LHEs) to meet in the summer and to work on changes.  The departments chosen for this first step in improving common course numbering were English, Mathematics, and ESL.  In addition, articulation officers and curriculum committee chairs from all three colleges were active in meeting with each of the groups.  The Mathematics group had great success in agreeing on common course numbers, titles, units, and other issues.  Coastline made many changes to its curriculum.  The English group also all agreed on having their courses the same.  Orange Coast College made the changes it promised, and so did Coastline.  However, nothing changed at Golden West College.    

CFE/CTA President Barbara Price said that the common course numbering will make one Board member happy.  However, just changing the course numbers to be the same will not stop all the confusion.    [Ken thinks that Barbara’s comments should be left out.  What does the Executive Committee think?]
Articulation Officer Nancy Soto Jenkins said that Coastline has always been positive and cooperative.  The College has always been willing to change its course numbers or descriptions to be in agreement with those at the other two colleges.  When new courses are developed here, our faculty look at the OCC and GWC catalogs to see if the new course is similar to a course at one of the other colleges before it is brought to the Curriculum Committee.  Nancy Soto Jenkins reminded Senators that the complete grid is in the Senate Office.  The Senate thanked Nancy for her hard work over the summer on this project.         
ANNOUNCEMENTS/INFORMATION ITEMS

President’s Report:  Nancy Jones said that we need two people to serve on the Professional Development Committee to replace Jody Hollinden and Debbie Desmond.  Cheryl Chapman and Bob Nash are the co-chairs of this committee.  Cheryl Chapman said that the committee also does virtual meetings.  The committee meets right after the Senate meeting on the first and third Tuesdays of each month.  This committee is responsible for planning the spring All-College Workshop and Barbecue, the Brown Bag Lunch training meetings, and the Summer Institute.  Nancy Jones asked Senators to e-mail her if they are interested in serving on this committee.

Some Senators may have heard about the project Coastline is participating in for an Early College High School in China.  This is a contract education project at a small private boarding high school in China.  The students at this high school are interested in transferring to universities in the United States rather than in China.  In China, students have to spend a whole year studying very hard and preparing to try to pass rigorous, difficult examinations in order to be admitted into Chinese universities.  This project will be very similar to our local Early College High School, where students take high school classes taught by their own teachers and then, after school, take a few Coastline Community College classes each semester so that they can complete many college units that will transfer to an American college or university.  Linda Kuntzman said that this is an ongoing project.  We have an English as a Second Language (ESL) teacher at the school in China right now working with 10th graders on ESL.  In January, Coastline is sending counselors to the school in China.  Gayle Berggren said that she hopes that the Senate will have future discussions about this program.  This should be discussed by the Senate Academic Standards Committee.  Ann Holliday said that this is a contract education project; it is fully paid for by this high school in China.  Ann, do you know this for sure?
Nancy Jones said that she has been asked to remind faculty to volunteer to serve on the Phone Bank.  So far, only two faculty have signed up.  We have this Phone Bank to phone students in the middle of the semester to encourage them and to find out if they are having any problems.  The idea is to improve retention.  The Phone Bank is open from 6:00 to 8:00 p.m. for a week.  Please contact Linda Wojciechowski in Instructional Systems Development (ISD) to let her know if you can serve one night or more.

Nancy Jones said that the Academic Senate for California Community Colleges (ASCCC) Area D meeting is being held on Saturday, October 31, at Meniffe Campus of Mt. San Jacinto College on the way to Temecula.  We need to know who will be attending as we need to notify the College that faculty are attending an event for the College for insurance purposes.  
Nancy Jones said that the induction of New Senators will take place at the next meeting.
Nancy Jones said to let the Senate Office know if a Senate committee is planning to meet at noontime on alternate Tuesdays and wants to meet in the Fourth Floor Conference Room.  Last year, the Senate had this room reserved for the second and fourth Tuesdays of every month for such meetings.  But we are not reserving it this year unless a specific committee has indicated that it plans to meet there on one of those days.

Nancy Jones said that Senators have received the new Student Advisory Council By-Laws by e-mail.  Please read these and send any comments or corrections to her via e-mail.  It will be an action item at the next Senate meeting before it is taken to the College Council.
At College Council today, Vice President of Instruction Cheryl Babler reported on enrollment management.  Coastline’s enrollments are now at a negative 3.2%.  This is where the State wants our college to be.  We were supposed to cut enrollments so that they did not grow but, in fact, declined somewhat.  We have achieved that goal, mainly by holding down class sizes (not having so many large-lecture sections).  Ann Holliday asked why the College encouraged faculty to add students this fall.  Marilyn Fry said that the class size caps were negotiated by the union; faculty did not have to add any students beyond that class’ cap.  It was strictly a faculty decision to add or not add any additional students.  Cheryl Stewart said that the College eliminated sections, so all the classes are fuller, have larger enrollment than usual.  The College is more productive.

Randall Warwick said that, at the Distance Learning Faculty Meeting last week, Vince Rodriguez told the group that there will be a serious reduction in funding for prisons.  This could mean that the prisons are not going to be able to pay proctors.  This will greatly affect Coastline’s enrollment in telecourses.  Coastline Bookstore Manager Michael Bare said that 60% of the bookstore’s mail order business is with incarcerated students.  So any reductions in these students will affect the profitability of the Coastline Bookstore.  Last summer, the College did not offer any telecourses, and the bookstore went into “the red.”  It lost money.  

DISCUSSION ITEMS
Equivalency Training:  Margaret Lovig said that the Senate will be conducting a training for all equivalency committee members, Deans, and Vice Presidents.  In addition, we are inviting department chairs, Curriculum Committee members, and anyone else who would like to attend.  It will be held on Friday, October 16, from 10:30 until 12:00 noon in Room 122 in the Garden Grove Center.  The Senate will be providing drinks and snacks.

Full-Time Faculty Prioritization Rubric:  Program Review Steering Committee member Margaret Lovig said that Pat Arlington is out of town and so was not able to attend the Senate meeting today, but she provided information for Senators to help them make their choices.  All departments have been notified, and we will have many presentations at our next meeting by departments that want full-time faculty.  Margaret passed out the FTES (Full Time Equivalent Students) reports and the rubric that the Program Review Steering Committee uses to make its final prioritization before sending its recommendations to the College President. Randall Warwick said that they were told to cut science classes even though they could have filled more classes than were scheduled.  As a result, Science is lower on the FTES list than it was last year. 

After explaining that there are two “paths” on the rubric, one for teaching faculty and one for faculty who are counselors, Margaret Lovig went over the eight categories of the rubric. 
1. Load:
Is there sufficient load to hire a full-time faculty member in this discipline or in counseling?  Are there 20 to 29 LHEs [Lecture Hour Equivalents] available or is 50% to 74% of the counseling load covered by part-time counselors?
2. Overall Demand:  How many sections are offered in the discipline?  How many counseling sessions, group sessions, or classroom visitations are needed for counselors?

3.  Trends and Projections:  What have the enrollment trends been during the past three years? [This information is found on the FTES chart.]
4.  Class Size:  What are the average class sizes of classes in the discipline?  What is the impact on counselors’ loads of first-time freshmen enrolled in six or more units?

5.  Number of Full-Timers:  How many full-time faculty are in the discipline or in the Counseling Department?
6.  Ratio of Full-Timers to Part-Timers:  What is the percent of sections taught by full-time faculty and part-time faculty?  What percent of counseling appointments and classroom visits are conducted by full-time and part-time counselors?

7.  Part-Time Availability:  Are there sufficient part-time faculty available to teach in the discipline or part-time counselors available to work in the Counseling Department?  Is it difficult to get faculty in this particular discipline or to get enough counselors?

8.  Mission, Priorities, and Plan:  What is the need in Instruction or in Counseling for a full-time position in order to support present and future college priorities, the college Mission Plan, and program needs and goals?

Margaret Lovig said that she recommended some modifications to rubric, and the Program Review Steering Committee modified the rubric to include this eighth category on the rubric for this year.  Past versions of the rubric had just the first seven categories.  Marilyn Fry said that she has a problem with the part-time availability category.  Marilyn said that she does not agree with the seventh category.  When departments give presentations to the Senate, they often say that it is difficult to find part-time faculty to teach in their departments, but we don’t know if that is really true.  Cheryl Stewart said that the Senate could recommend that the Program Review Steering Committee remove that category.  Ann Holliday said that part-time faculty can now teach up to 10.1 LHEs.  

Ken Leighton asked if Senators are being told that they have to use this rubric to evaluate the positions that are requested when the Senate does its prioritization.  Is Pat Arlington going to provide these rubric numbers for each request for a full-time position?  Margaret Lovig said that, no, the Senators can prioritize any way they want; they should just be aware that this is how the Program Review Steering Committee will be evaluating each position before making its recommendations to the College President.  The committee is not telling us how we should be doing our prioritization.  Marilyn Fry, who served for two years on the Program Review Steering Committee, said that she doesn’t approve of this whole process that has developed over the years.  Following the process designed by that committee, in the past, the Senate made its recommendations for the priority of needed full-time positions and sent its recommendations to the Program Review Steering Committee.  The Instructional Managers met and decided which full-time positions were most needed at the College from their point of view; then their recommendations were sent to the Program Review Steering Committee.  The Dean of Counseling could also send a recommendation to the committee for a full-time counselor.  Then this small group of administrators and faculty (and one classified person) on the Program Review Steering Committee would meet and use the rubric to make its three recommendations to the College President, who made the final decisions.  This is a very powerful committee!  Rarely does it seem to pick the same positions that have been chosen by the Senate.  Several years ago, the Senate decided that, in addition to sending its prioritization list of full-time positions to the committee, it also had the right to send those recommendations directly to the College President.  So now, we send our recommendations directly to the College President in addition to sending them to the Program Review Steering Committee.       

Fraud and Whistleblower Policy and Procedures:  Nancy Jones said that there wasn’t much discussion about this policy at the last meeting.  The Board of Trustees is delaying discussion of the policy.  If anyone has questions or comments, he or she should e-mail Nancy Jones.

Participatory Governance Draft:  Nancy Jones said that this would be discussed at a future Senate meeting.

SPECIAL REPORTS (continued)

Bookstore Policy:  Coastline Bookstore Manager Michael Bare said that the Board of Trustees created a bookstore policy for the District and sent it out for review.  However, he was never consulted; he didn’t know anything about it.  Now a District task force has been formed with all three bookstore managers and with faculty, students, and managers from all three colleges.  This District task force has been created to look at the policy.  They will be meeting for the first time next Monday.  He hopes that some good ideas will be generated.  Coastline seems to be coming up as the model in the District.  For the most part, the Coastline bookstore has operated in the black.

However, they have experienced some problems this semester.  Penny Cavella and her husband were in an automobile accident, so she has been absent for several weeks.  Mike said that he has had to fill in for her, but nobody in the bookstore knows as much about textbook ordering as Penny does.  They have really missed her.  Cheryl Stewart remarked that they must be processing more books than usual as most sections are full with more students than usual.

The Orange Coast College Bookstore used to be run by the Associated Students of Orange Coast College (ASOCC).  But several years ago, it was decided that a private bookstore company would take over and place its own bookstore on the OCC campus.  Barnes and Noble received the contract to establish the bookstore on the OCC campus.  Barnes and Noble raised the profit margin to 27%, so the District said that the other two bookstores had to do the same, making books more expensive for students.  After several years, now Follett has bought the OCC Bookstore from Barnes and Noble.  Follett has brought the book prices down some.  CFE/CTA President Barbara Price said that the OCC SAC used to run the bookstore and to get all the profits.

Mike Bare said that the building at Golden West College used by the bookstore there fell into disrepair, so the GWC Bookstore was moved to trailers far away from the central campus, making it inconvenient for students to buy their books and supplies.  Therefore, the GWC Bookstore lost money.  Now Follett has offered to take over the GWC Bookstore and to repair the building it used to be in and to move it back on the central campus. 

Cheryl Chapman asked Mike about the online book sales.  Do the sales come right out of our bookstore here at the College Center?  Mike said that, yes, he mails the books and supplies all himself.  Also, t-shirts and other supplies can be ordered online.  In fact, our most popular t-shirt is the one about the Coastline Football Team—Still Undefeated!

COLLEGE/SENATE COMMITTEE REPORTS (continued)
Classified Council:  Wendy Sacket invited all faculty to the Hallowe’en Event here at the College Center on Friday, October 30.  Please come and join in the fun.  Also, Wendy Sacket encourages faculty participation on the Phone Bank.  Many classified employees are volunteering.  These phone calls really encourage the students to stay with their classes and to be successful.  

Committee Reports:  Pedro Gutierrez said that he is wondering if a template should be developed to make it easy for committee members to submit reports to the Senate.

CFE/CTA:  President Barbara Price said that the District has $1.5 million from the State in part-time faculty parity funding that it will be distributing to faculty.  The union has a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with the District about the distribution to part-time faculty of this parity money.  From now on, this parity money will be given to part-time faculty at the end of the academic year—on June 30.  Also, CFE is going to be fighting administrators who think that categorical funding can be spent however they want.     
The meeting was adjourned at 2:30 p.m.
Recorded by Marilyn M. Fry  
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